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BUDGET 2020-21
	
	Total Budget
	Change to Budget Previously Reported
	New Budget Changes
	Total Budget
	Spend to Date
	Commitment on FMS
	Balance Remaining

	Main Budget 
	£2190917
	-£7044
	
	£2183873
	£1021803
	£741491
	£420579

	Capital 


	£11988
	
	
	
	£5111
	£0
	£6877


Main Budget
The Autumn term nursery funding is slightly higher than budgeted as the total nursery hours have increased even though nursery start was delayed till later in September for more children than normal. The Autumn recalculation shows an increase of £552. 
The spend to date is attached and areas for discussion are:

· Teachers – There is a slight overspend due to the teachers pay rise. An average 3% pay rise was included in the budget however with a higher than expected pay rise for the lower grade teachers and the current staff profile this has led to a slightly higher average pay rise overall.
· Subsidised Staff Services – The overspend is due to the cost of supplying meals to staff during the summer term.
· Payment to Catering Contractors – This is usually offset by income on sale of goods, however the difference is due to the additional debt paid to ISS as discussed previously and the parent credits refunded. We are currently trying to recover as much of the debt as possible from current parents but this will be a very limited amount, we have only received one payment so far.
· Computer Software Non-Curric – There is a slight overspend due to the purchase of additional software packages to provide and improve online services such as parents evenings, club bookings etc and the purchase of safeguarding software CPOMs.
· Teachers pay Grant and Teachers Pension Grant – these are both lower than the original budget. The budget is based on last years staffing and the actual payment is based on current staff profile.
The contingency is currently £186152. 
Bracknell Forest have not asked for an updated budget plan taking into account Covid-19 expenditure and savings. However in order to compare the spend against a realistic budget the budget has been reviewed to take into account the current known effects of Covid-19 and any other known additional/reduced expenditure. See attached. There are several areas where the budget has been reduced due to savings in the summer term and several areas where the budget has been increased to cover the additional costs caused by Covid-19. The attached shows the current budget plan and then the revised budget plan which would be produced if we were to redo the budget at this time. The revised budget includes spending and income from the catch up funding as well as the first Covid claim. This gives a better indication of balances against each line, the balance overall and areas of available spend. The contingency with the revised budget plan is only slightly different to that shown on the current budget, showing the increased costs are offset by the reduction in expenditure in other areas..
Capital
The remaining capital budget is £6877.
New Interactive Whiteboards
In the KS2 building there are 5 Clevertouch boards that were not replaced when we replaced all the other boards with the new Promethean boards as they were not as old. However they do not work as well as the other boards and have caused several problems for staff using them in terms of the interactivity, ease of use and saving and storing work. The software provided for them is limited and some can no longer be upgraded to support additional functionality required.
Therefore we propose to replace these boards with the same Promethean boards as in the rest of KS2 to ensure continuity for staff when changing classrooms and make using boards more productive. The quote for 5 boards delivered and installed is £11525. This is from the same supplier as before who deal direct with promethean. This can either be funded through Capital funding together with the remaining budget from the ICT purchases line or all from the Main budget utilising some of the contingency.
Sports Funding & PP Grants
The sports funding grant is £20182. Due to Covid only £3161 has been spent so far the majority on the BF PE SLA and the remainder on books. The original plan was to spend approx. £4000 on equipment and the rest on bringing in various sporting companies, transport and small items relating to sports competitions. Due to Covid this is not possible so we are reviewing the use of the sports funding and looking at other ways to utilise this funding to improve sports within the school.

The PP grant has reduced from £92665 to £71075. Reviewing the budgeted spend for PP grant the there are some planned areas of spend within the PP plan which cannot now be implemented due to Covid such as the cost of chatterbags, financial support for trips etc. The original planned spend was £99951, higher than the budgeted grant. Looking at the actual summer term spend and prosposed Autumn and Spring term spends the estimated spend against PP is currently £73545, above the actual PP grant.
Catering

The current take up of meals is lower than expected. The contract was budgeted based on an expected number of pupil this year of 500, based on last years numbers of pupils and the difference between the outgoing Year 6 and incoming FS2. The actual number of pupils in school on the census day was however lower at 479 (not including nursery children.) 

Although the predicted numbers were slightly higher than last year when the bid was put together the falling role in FS2 was highlighted and therefore the reduction in UIFSM numbers and therefore a reduction in overall meals was pointed out to all the bidders and should have been taken into account in their bid. There was a meeting with the caterers to discuss the lower numbers and to discuss if this was expected or due to Covid.

There were lower numbers of meals in September due to the delayed FS2 start and also to the delay in getting the new online menu system up and running. Therefore we looked at Octobers numbers for a better comparison. See attached notes. In summary the reduction in meal numbers is partly due to the known reduction in FS2 numbers which should therefore have been included in the original bid and partly due to the impact of Covid. There could also potentially be ongoing impact on numbers due to Covid-19.

There are two clauses within the contract which could impact on the way forward and the costs these are:

14.8. If at any stage during the Contract Period, Government advice and rules do not allow the operation of the Services at the Premises at the level anticipated by the Memorandum of Information as a direct result of an epidemic or pandemic only (the “Affected Period”) then the operation of clauses 14.5 and 14.6 shall be suspended for the Affected Period and instead the Contractor will invoice the Client for the operational costs it properly incurs in relation to the provision of the Services during the Affected Period on an open book basis and as evidenced in writing. The Client shall pay such invoices in accordance with this clause 14.  The Contractor shall use reasonable endeavours to mitigate such costs.
         This clause would mean that rather than paying for the number of free meals taken at the cost charged as in the normal operation of the contract the caterers can invoice the school for the staff costs, costs of food, costs of other operational costs minus the income received from the parents for paid meals which without looking at staff numbers could incur a large charge to the school.

There is another clause that states:

15.4.3
The Year 1 Return is guaranteed subject to:

(a) Roll numbers not reducing by more than 5% from those set out in the Memorandum of Information;

(b) All students having full access to the catering service for morning break (if applicable) and lunch;

(c) The Client installing the equipment as set out in Schedule 3 within 30 days of the Commencement Date;

(d) Trading days not being less than 190 days per year;

(e) The Client operating an effective anti-theft policy; and

(f) Service times not being reduced]

         Based on this clause our roll numbers are not below 5% and we have satisfied all these items except item b) where the caterers could say that not all students have had access to lunch due to self-isolation requirements. This would mean that the guarantee return is also unlikely to be paid. Any return would then be based on profits if any made over eth full year.

Harrisons are looking at the current pupil numbers and profile and recalculating their costs based on these numbers to compare with the original bid and will get back to us. It is likely that the number of catering staff required will be lower than currently working in the school. With the current government furlough scheme Harrison would then look to furlough one or two staff until March or until the impact of Covid has reduced and then re-evaluate the situation. Therefore it should be possible to minimise the cost impact to the school and Harrison until March 2021. 
After School Club
This has been shelved for now as there was not enough interest to make it viable currently.
Sites and Buildings 

Tree Survey – We have had a quote for £3000 to carry out the work on the trees along the back fence which is deemed to be the highest priority so this will take place this term.

Nursery Drainage – Completed and after recent heavy rain there has been no flooding.
There are several boiler issues, one in year 2 and one in the bungalow which are currently being processed, awaiting parts. There is currently no problems with the KS2 oil boiler and having just been serviced it was reported that it is in good condition, however it is about 25 years old so it may be added to the new condition survey whenever that is carried out.
There is a meeting with Atkins this week to discuss the KS2 roof guttering and bungalow roof.
Inventory
The current inventory for the school year 2020/21 is attached. This has been updated with any new equipment, changes in allocation of laptops etc. However due to Covid-19 it has not been possible to carry out a physical check of all equipment in situ. 
